
the life of the memorandum, which is set to expire Dec. 31, 
2022, at which time the carryover maximum would return 
to 440 hours.

How far in advance should I apply for retirement?
The Office of Personnel Management (OPM) recom-

mends submitting your application to the Postal Service at 
least 60 days prior to your separation. After you have sepa-
rated from the Postal Service, it will forward the completed 
application to OPM for processing. 

How long will it take for OPM to process my retirement?
The time it takes OPM to finalize a retirement application 

varies. The average processing time has recently shot up to 
95 days, well beyond the typical average of 60 to 70 days. 
Those with divorce decrees can expect to be on the long 
side of the average. With divorce decrees, OPM must use 
an attorney to review and process the decree, which nor-
mally adds processing time. Although the time to finalize 
an application may be multiple months, OPM will usually 
be able to start interim payments within 30 days.

How can I check the status of my retirement?
After OPM receives a retirement package from the Postal 

Service, it will notify the retiree and assign a claim number. 
After receiving this notification and claim number, a retiree 
can contact OPM to request an update on the status. The 
status of interim payments also can be reviewed online at 
OPM’s Retirement Services Online web portal (see my No-
vember 2021 column).

How will my loved ones report my death?
We receive many calls from loved ones trying to figure 

out how to report a death to OPM and what, if any, ben-
efits they might be entitled to. I strongly encourage retir-
ees to ensure that their spouses or other beneficiaries are 
aware of any benefits, such as a survivor benefit, Federal 
Employees Group Life Insurance, or any NALC Mutual Ben-
efit Association policies, as well as how to make a claim 
for each. Verification of life insurance and survivor benefits 
can be obtained from OPM if one loses track of his or her 
elections. These verifications can be obtained at OPM’s Re-
tirement Services Online, as well as by emailing or calling 
OPM to make a request.

If you have unanswered questions, be sure to head to the 
NALC website to access the FERS or CSRS Questions & Answers 
booklet or reach out to your branch to see if they have any hard 
copies available. Members are always welcome to call the NALC 
Retirement Department at 800-424-5186 (toll free) Monday, 
Wednesday or Thursday, 10 a.m. to noon or 2 p.m. to 4 p.m. 
(Eastern Time), or by calling the NALC Headquarters switch-
board at 202-393-4695 Monday through Friday, 9 a.m. to 4:30 
p.m. (Eastern time) and asking for the Retirement Department.

Frequently asked questions
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Whole life insurance 
without paying for your entire life

There are many benefits to a 
whole life insurance policy; 
coverage lasts the lifetime of 

the insured individual, the premi-
ums never increase and the policy 
builds a cash value that the pol-
icy owner may borrow against in 
times of financial need.

With a traditional whole life in-
surance policy, the premiums are 
paid for the entire life of the in-
sured individual. The Mutual Ben-
efit Association (MBA) does offer a 
traditional whole life product.

Many people do not like the idea 
of paying premiums on a life insur-
ance policy for their entire lifetime. 
The MBA offers two whole life poli-
cies that are designed to solve this 

problem. They are the “Paid Up in 20 Years MBA Whole 
Life Insurance” and the “Paid Up at Age 65 MBA Whole 
Life Insurance.”

MBA whole life policies are available to NALC members 
and their spouses, children, stepchildren, grandchildren, 
step-grandchildren, great-grandchildren and step-great-
grandchildren, as well as members’ parents. MBA will in-
sure any one life up to the maximum coverage amount of 
$100,000. The difference between these two plans is the 
age at which the policies may be issued. For a “Paid Up in 
20 Years” policy, it is age 0-80; for “Paid Up at Age 65,” 
age 0 to 55.

The best part about these plans is that the premiums re-
main the same for the entire premium payment period. At 
the plans’ designated time, the policy is paid in full. The 
“Paid Up in 20 Year” policy is fully paid off 20 years after 
the issue date of the policy; the “Paid Up at Age 65” policy 
is fully paid off on the policy anniversary date after the in-
sured individual turns age 65. At those times, no further 
premiums are ever due on either of these policies and the 
coverage remains in force for the insured’s entire lifetime. 
The premium is determined by the insured’s age at the 
time the policy is purchased and the amount of life insur-
ance requested, making these policies an excellent choice 
to purchase for your young children or grandchildren.

Premiums on either plan may be paid to the MBA 
through biweekly payroll deduction, through electronic 
funds transfer or directly to the MBA office on an annual 
or monthly basis.

All of our whole life policies are participating plans of 
insurance. This means that the policy owner will share in 
any divisible surplus of the MBA. The divisible surplus is 

called a dividend on the policy and is credited to the policy 
on each anniversary date. Policy owners have options on 
how they may receive the dividends: cash dividends (re-
ceiving a check each year on the policy anniversary date); 
dividends on deposit (dividends remain with the MBA and 
earn interest); and “Life Paid-Up” additions (dividends are 
used to purchase additional life insurance for the insured). 
Each year, policy owners who opt for the latter two options 
are provided with a statement indicating the dividends on 
deposit or the “Paid-Up Additional Life Insurance” amount.

Our whole life plans provide policy owners with benefits 
that may not be available with other life insurance prod-
ucts. For example, if a policy owner is unable to continue 
to pay the required premiums prior to the policy becoming 
fully paid, options are available to avoid losing coverage, 
including automatic premium loans or the non-forfeiture 
options of extended term insurance or reduced paid-up 
insurance.

For additional information about our “Traditional Whole 
Life,” the “Paid Up in 20 Years” or the “Paid Up at Age 65” 
policies, as well as any other MBA policy offerings, visit 
the website at nalc.org/mba. Once on the site, scroll down 
to “MBA Brochures, Applications and Forms,” which will 
allow you to see all the plans offered by the MBA. Click on 
the individual plan of your choice for information about 
the plan. Click on the image of the brochure to view rates 
and more information about the plan.

After reviewing all the benefits, you may wish to apply 
for a whole life insurance policy. To do so, from the “MBA 
Brochures, Applications and Forms” page, scroll down to 
“Applications for U.S. Letter Carriers Mutual Benefit As-
sociation Policies” and then click either on the specific 
state in which you reside or on the “All Other States” tab. 
From there, click on “Life Insurance” to pull up the spe-
cific application. Complete and sign the application and 
send it, along with the one-time premium payment, to the 
MBA office.

You also can call the MBA office Monday to Friday at 202-
638-4318 from 8 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. Eastern Time and Tues-
day and Thursday at 800-424-5184 at those same times.

James W. 
“Jim” Yates

“Many people do not like the idea of 
paying premiums on a life insurance 
policy for their entire lifetime. The 
MBA offers two whole life policies that 
are designed to solve this problem.” 


